
 
 

   Nutrient Loading Could Harm Lake  
 

 
by Steve Dills 
Sylvan Lake News – March 30, 2005 
 
The main recommendations in the much anticipated cumulative effects assessment (CEA) dealt with 
keeping further nutrient loading in Sylvan Lake to an absolute minimum. 
 
One recommendation stated development should be kept at least 30 metres (approx. 100 feet) from the 
side of any stream or wetlands around Sylvan Lake. 
  
Another dealt with the need to contain all stormwater in detention ponds to allow some ground infiltration 
and sedimentation reduction to occur. 
 
Installation of communal holding tank systems for sewage rather than septic fields was also 
recommended as was a “no fertilizer” policy. 
 
The report, prepared by AXYS Environmental Consulting Ltd., was accepted by Lacombe County 
councillors during their meeting last Tuesday.  Councillors then passed motions approving final reading 
for rezoning of five developments which will allow 238 houses along the lake’s northwest shore. 
 
While the document hasn’t been made publicly available yet, it had been reviewed by councillors. It’s also 
been forwarded to the other seven municipalities which funded the $150,000 study.  Those include the 
Town of Sylvan Lake, Red Deer County and Summer Villages of Sunbreaker Cove, Birchcliff, Jarvis Bay, 
Norglenwold, and Half Moon Bay. (The document should be on Lacombe County’s web site this week.) 
Allan Williams, manager of planning services for Lacombe County, provided an overview of the report, for 
councillors, before it was accepted. 
 
While the report was not as broadscoped as intended, Williams said it focused on two broad tasks — the 
current water quality and an indication of water quality trends, and secondly what needs to be considered 
to maintain acceptable water conditions. 
 
“Overall there is good water quality from both a recreation and ecological perspective,” according to the 
report, Williams said. “The conclusion is that nutrient levels appear to be stable. The message that comes 
out of this report is the lake does have further capacity to accommodate further development. It doesn’t 
get into numbers of how much or where development should occur.” 
 
Williams noted there is one important proviso. It suggests municipalities “do everything in their power to 
make sure any new development that proceeds poses minimal nutrient loading to the lake.” 
 
“If we add any further nutrient flows to the lake they will be retained in the lake,” Williams said. That’s 
because of the low outflow, the long time it takes to flush nutrients out of the lake. 
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There are two primary sources of nutrients, Williams noted. Those are sewage effluent and stormwater 
runoff. Management recommendations focus on those two areas.  
 
One recommendation suggests adopting a “no development protection zone around streams coming into 
the lake as well as wetlands that may exist.” 
 
The county has insisted each of the developments provide 30 metres of reserve along the lakeshore and 
on high banks no less than five metres from the top of the bank.  We’ve gone beyond that with additional 
municipal reserve, Williams told councillors. 
 
According to the report, Williams indicated, surface streams as well as precipitation rain flows into the 
lake accounting for about three-quarters of the total phosphorous and over half of the nitrogen getting into 
the lake. 
 
The report recommends the municipality “make sure new developments aren’t adding any further 
nutrients to the nutrient load in streams.”  As a result the recommendation is that a 30 metre buffer be 
established on both sides of streams and around wetlands that exist or border development. 
Williams also noted the recommendation referring to communal holding tank systems for wastewater, 
rather than septic fields, has already been addressed by county council when they adopted policy 
guidelines for new developments. 
 
The report recommended wastewater be trucked for treatment but Williams said that would mean 
increasing the amount of groundwater leaving the basin.  “In the longer term you may wish to treat 
wastewater and bring it back into the basin,” he suggested. 
 
Another area of the report suggests a restriction on lawns and gardens on sites in the area of protection 
zones. 
 
The last area Williams highlighted was stormwater ponds. “It’s very important municipalities, when 
dealing with new developments, get detailed information how they plan to control runoff both in a quantity 
and qualitative sense. 
 
“At the very least storm runoff should not be permitted to empty into lakes, streams … without first going 
into retention ponds,” Williams said.  “Wetlands are very sensitive to increased nutrient loading. It can 
degrade the natural water flushing characteristics.” 
 
The retention ponds should also be monitored periodically.  That may be done by Alberta Environment or 
the county, Williams suggested. 
 
A further recommendation suggests continued monitoring of existing sewage systems.  
 
 


